Meeting Minutes – Hartwood PTO General Meeting – Nov 12, 2018
I. Welcome – Bill Speaks welcomed everyone and thanked everyone for their attendance.

II. Introductions – Everyone attending the meeting introduced themselves. There were 14 people in attendance, including 5 board members.

III. District Updates – 
A. Director of Literacy Ms. Sari Brecosky began with opening remarks about the recent tragedy at the Tree of Life Synagogue. Some parents wanted their children to learn about the incident and other parents were against the information being disseminated at school and preferred to handle the discussion at home. Support and resources were made available to students and staff. The high school Jewish student union had a presentation, there was a video showcase made about tolerance, and donations were collected. The high school will be doing a tribute. Many student clubs have been focusing on showing tolerance and love.

B. There was a brief update regarding the PSSA and Keystone results. Incremental increases were made year over year, with a dominant increase for students that were performing at advanced levels. There was a significant decrease in the number of students who were performing below grade level. 

90 students performed at proficient or advanced on all three tests of Biology, Algebra, and Literature. This is the highest in the state and region. 20 students will have alternative projects because they are unable to pass all three tests.

C. Fox Chapel School District has improved its ranking in the state from 13 to 8. The rank in the Pittsburgh area has improved from 7 to 4. This is good news in that students and staff are getting well deserved recognition. Our benchmarking takes place quarterly with STAR and other testing so that we may monitor student progress and provide appropriate help and response.

D. Kerr update – 19 classrooms were affected, $146,000 has been spent on mold remediation and $150,000 on replaced supplies and books. Hartwood has donated some books from our Scholastic funds. There will be ongoing costs especially for art and music. Construction is still on schedule and due to be completed this month despite the recent rains. 

E. Ms. Brecosky gave thanks to parents and the PTO members’ support for the kids. You are appreciated and your kids are adored.

IV. Hartwood Principal Updates – Dr. Fischbaugh provided an update regarding the recent food drive sponsoring the Network of Hope Food Pantry. Twelve boxes of food and $530 was donated. There was a veterans program on Friday, Nov 9 and we had 69 guests attend this year. The activities committee has just concluded a week of empathy where two movies were shown and children made cards for the VA hospital, Concordia Nursing Home, and Children’s Hospital. It was enlightening for the children to be able to talk and have examples of inclusive behavior and saying kind things to each other. The kids were very engaged in the movie and the conversation afterwards. 
V. Parent Advocates for Learning Support (PALS) – Stacy London, the PALS coordinator from O’Hara, provided information about the parent organization that has been helping children since 2002. The organization helps parents navigate special education and the 504 and IEP processes. It helps parents advocate for their children and helps kids self advocate. There are monthly meetings, except for during the month of December. Meetings are open and welcoming. This is for parents who are trying to gain information and knowledge from each other, so that they can make connections due to their shared common bond. More information can be found at palsinfo.org or palsfcinfo@gmail.com
VI. Treasurer Update – Carolyn Chiquelin, Treasurer, made a notification that financial statements are available for review by anyone who is interested, reach out to her. Membership has not made its budget target and the book fair has made a small profit. We are currently on budget for the year. Some items are still in the process of being paid out and there will be a better update coming in January.
VII. Fall Festival – Bill Sparks reported that the fall festival was a great event and the kids really enjoyed themselves. He passed on appreciation for all of the people who volunteered and participated in committees. Many new crafts and activities were concorporated. Emily Cook expressed that there were many fresh ideas for this year’s fall festival.
VIII. Holiday Parties – Melissa Jones gave an update on the December 21st holiday party. A sing along has been organized. Parties will last 45 minutes for 5th graders and one hour for younger students. Signup genius will be sent out next week. A minimum of three parent volunteers are needed and space will be made for up to five parents to attend. A save the date will be posted on Facebook soon. The budget has been increased to $133 per grade level. The committee is looking for one parent to be in charge of 2 grades – buying supplies, submitting receipts, coordinating, etc. Parents can sign up as a volunteer for more than one party only if they do not overlap in time. This is to make sure that there is parent coverage in each classroom. The Valentine’s Day party will be on Feb 14, 2019 and the process will work the same way. Signup will be sent out in January. 
IX. Teacher Appreciation Breakfast – Melissa Kwiatkowski provided an update on the breakfast which is taking place on Nov 19th from 7:00-8:30 a.m. The signup has already gone out but there are still a few slots left to be filled. Items that can be refrigerated ahead of time can be dropped off on Friday, and perishables on Monday morning by 7 a.m. The board will set up and clean up. This is to thank the teachers and staff for all they have done/continue to do for our students.
X. Teacher Wishlist – Melissa Kwiatkowski said that a survey was sent out to teachers to find out their interests and likes. These will be posted on the Hartwood PTO website and can be used to buy holiday/classroom gifts. Please feel free to coordinate a gift or get an individual one. 
XI. Membership Drive – Rick Sumrok provided an update on PTO membership. Our goal was $3000. 94 families joined the PTO, of which 13 were staff/teachers. $2811.19 was raised after deducting paypal dues of $58.81.
XII. Scholastic Book Fair – Bill Sparks provided an update on the book fair on behalf of Kristen Mattews and Amy Muchnok. This year we totaled $8630 in taxable sales. This is an increase of 16% over last year. We raised $331 for book donations that helped us buy books for our library and children in need. We redeemed $1054 in scholastic dollars, as rewards for our summer reading program and for books for the classrooms. We also used scholastic dollars to buy and donate $200 in books to Kerr as their K - 2 classrooms were devastated by the mold issue that occurred there a few weeks ago. We have elected to take the cash profit from the sales this year, so we will earn $2157 in cash for the HPTO. We still have a healthy enough balance of scholastic dollars that we could run two more fairs if needed, so we thought cash profit is our best option this year. A huge thank you goes out to all of the volunteers who made this event a success; we couldn’t have done it without you.

XIII. Apparel Sale – Andrea Krushinski provided and update on the apparel sale ended last week. This year we teamed up with Kerr Elementary to create a website and jointly fundraise for the apparel sale. Samples were available to be seen at the front of the school during parent teacher meetings. We took $10,753 in orders. Minus vendor costs of $9150 and paypal costs of $0.30 and 2.2% of each transaction, we made $876.12 for the HPTO. This is down from last year, but we had a good number of participants and the website was a big improvement from last year. 

XIV. Kids Krafting – This is a program being offered for children to make their own holiday gifts. There are three dates: 11/27, 12/4, and 12/11. Cost is $15 per child, $10 per additional sibling. Slots are available for 40 kids per session. Please try to sign up your children for only one date. Signup genius for volunteers went out last week. 

XV. Holiday Shoppe – Lisa Hnatow provided an update on the holiday shop where children can shop for holiday gifts. Prices range from $0.25 - $10. This will be available during lunchtime from 12/4-12/7. Setup will be on 12/3. Website information will be sent out shortly. Lisa will evaluate space availability with Dr. Fischbaugh and Bill will fill out the space request form.
XVI. Dine and Donate – Emily Cook provided an update on Dine and Donate. The first one in September at Emmerling Ice Cream made a total of $82.11. There is one on 11/14 at Gator Grille, 12/9 at Chipotle, and 12/18 at Gator Grille. She is looking to incorporate the participation of larger chains. There was a discussion of different venues such as Carnivores, Zone 28, Waterworks, Jump Zone, Indoor Skateparks, Movie Theaters. There is a day in January when the children are not in school and discussion about whether to try for an event that day or focus on events during Spring Break. Stacy London provided contact information to Emily Cook regarding Chipotle fundraising troubles that they had encountered at their school. 
XVII. Box Tops, Amazon Smile, Shoparoo – Danielle Bradley provided an update. Box tops has generated $403, Shoparoo $199, Amazon Smile $26. Please remind family and friends to participate. Teachers are able to purchase many things that they would not otherwise be able to get thanks to our participation in these programs.
XVIII. Magnificent Mondays – This begins in January, skipping Jan 21 and Feb 18. Price has increased from $30 to $40 this year due to outside vendor costs. We really need parent volunteers, especially because this program begins when dismissal is taking place. Any help is appreciated.
XIX. Closing Remarks – Dr. Fischbaugh mentioned that the vendor show was a great success and that the children would be attending the Mary Poppins Jr. play at Dorseyville Middle School on Nov 13. Bill Sparks thanked everyone for attending.
